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  N E W S L E T T E R  
Montana Academy of Family Physicians 

2021 11th Avenue, Suite 1      

Helena, MT  59601-4890   

Phone:  406-443-4000 

Fax:       406-443-4042 

 e-mail:  linda@mmaoffice.com 

     Greetings from Billings.  I have thought long and hard about this mesage.   
Certainly we are all aware of the many issues 
and messages coming at us from Capitol 
Hill, Medicare, the insurance companies, to 
name a few.  Most of these messages are 
negative.  So I decided to be more upbeat 
and celebratory.  I would like to take a few 
minutes and celebrate what we have here in 
Montana and in the Montana Academy of 
Family Physicians.  First and foremost, we 
have over 400 dedicated Family Docs who 
serve and live where you do; not for fame 
and fortune, but for family and dedication 
to the medical ideal.  We have hospitals and 
acute care facilities that work hard to provide appropriate, timely and excellent 
care.  We have para‐medical staff, dedicated nurses and all types of therapists that 
strive to keep our state's population healthy. 
 
     I also want to celebrate people who work hard for our state academy.  Linda 
Edquest has helped steer and promote our academy for many years with energy 
and enthusiasm.  Jon Miller in Whitefish (and his Dad and Jay Erickson before 
him) have managed to be full‐time docs and put on a first class winter medical 
meeting.  Tom James keeps busy as the Associate Director of the Montana Family 
Medicine Residency, but has worked to produce a great summer meeting these 
last few years (and Dennis Salsbury did a great job before that coordinating the 
Fairmont meetings.)  Mike Strekall, in Helena, has dutifully worked in all posi‐
tions through the Board, sets up our newsletter with Linda's help, and for years 
has kept an eye on the legislature for us.  Kirk Crews, in Hamilton, is working 
hard to keep our finances clear and in the black.  There are dozens of other lead‐
ers over the years that have made our academy successful and energetic,  for that, 
I know we all say, "thanks." 
 
     So, as we look towards the uncertain future, I think we can all agree that we 
live in a pretty good place, and work with some pretty good people.   
  My best to all, Larry Hemmer, MD 

  Montana Academy of Family Physicians, President 

From The President... 

Montana Academy of  Family  Physicians  



 

IN WITH THE NEW  RESIDENTS FOR 2008 

The Montana Family Medicine Residency is excited to introduce our six new interns: 

 

MEGAN EVANS graduated from the University of Colorado, and received her undergraduate degree in Chemistry from MSU 
Bozeman.  She is originally from Wilsall Montana and her husband is from Red Lodge.  She has had a preview of our inpa-
tient service and practice and we all look forward to working with her again.  She has cared for hospice patients in their 
homes, and has volunteered as a basketball coach and also as an activities coordinator in a nursing home.  Megan has a 
longstanding interest in rural health care and was active in medical school as co-president of the rural health net-
work and in organizing speakers and activities.  She ran the Portland marathon in 2002 with her sister, raising 
money for the leukemia/lymphoma society.  She also enjoys reading, biking, telemark skiing, camping, and gar-
dening –she is coming back to the right place for all of this.  Her interests include: Geriatrics, Pediatrics, Sports 

medicine, wilderness medicine, and rural health. 

 

JENNY BAADSGAARD graduated from the Kansas City University of Medicine and Biosciences and received her undergradu-
ate degree in Biomedical Sciences from MSU Bozeman.  Both Jenny and her fiancé are from Glasgow Montana, and cur-
rently in Billings.  During medical school she participated in volunteer health screenings for underserved inner-city children 

and as a teaching assistant for first year students.  She enjoys the outdoors including snowmobiling and 
skiing, boating and swimming, and riding horses and motorcycles. We also know Jenny from her time in 
clinic and the hospital with the residency during her family medicine rotation and are happy to see her 

staying in Montana. 

 

CHRIS CANCRO  graduated from SUNY Buffalo and moved out west to Montana.  He is originally from Tarrytown NY.  His un-
dergraduate degree is from Harvard where he studied Government and was on the varsity track & field and football teams.  
Before deciding to attend medical school, he worked for a company on the Chicago Board of Options Exchange as an assis-
tant trader; then worked as a rehabilitation assistant in Massachusetts while preparing for medical 
school.  He was selected for the Gold Humanism Honor Society, and worked as a student manager and a 
volunteer for the Lighthouse Free Medical Clinic at school. He enjoys weightlifting, basketball, cooking 

and spending time with his wife Kristy, who is from Powell, Wyoming. 

 

JAMIE FAUGHT is coming to Montana after graduating with honors from the University of Sydney in Australia. Her studies at 
the University of Sydney included elective rotations in rural “Outback” Australia and with the Royal Flying Doctor Service. Ja-
mie has co-authored two published articles: Habit Cough and Stress in Mothers of Young Children with Eczema. She has 
also produced a book and video to help children with autism overcome fears about going to the doctor. Prior to joining 
MFMR, Jamie spent a year away from studies to have her daughter, Kate. During that time, however, she also kept busy 

working for a Colorado college as an anatomy and physiology teaching assistant, as a clinician at Planned Parent-
hood, and as a medical consultant for Colorado’s Alternative Defense Counsel. Jamie’s undergraduate degree is in 
Cognitive Science from the University of Virginia where she also trained as an Autism Therapist. She enjoys soccer, 

hiking, running, golf, yoga and spending time with her family. 

 

LAURA GOODELL graduated from the University of Washington, and received her undergraduate degree from MSU Bozeman 
in Biomechanics, Health and Human Development.  She took one year off after medical school to have her son.  She is origi-
nally from Kalispell, then moved to Washington as a child.  She has many family members in Montana.  She completed the 
UW WRITE track in Hailey Idaho and did a RU/OP project in Eureka, MT.  She has volunteered with meal-
and-health outreach programs for the homeless in Bozeman, as a youth camp mountain guide in Canada 
and worked with swimming and skiing groups for special needs children through Eagle Mount.  Her hobbies 
include building cedar strip canoes, Nordic skate-skiing, playing the mandolin and baking. We are happy to 

welcome Laura and her family back home to Montana!  

 

 

ERIK VILEN graduated from the University of Minnesota School of Medicine and received his undergraduate degree in Biol-
ogy from Luther College.  He is originally from Zumbro Falls MN, and has family in the far reaches of eastern Montana and 
friends in Billings.  Erik is interested in cycling, has coached and participated in triathlons, been a sea kayak guide in Alaska, 

worked as a fitness instructor,  trekked across Argentina, and competed in adventure racing and won the 
2007 Minnesota Border to Border Triathlon (530 miles, four days).  Erik taught college students for a 
summer in the Native American Summer program.  He served in the Army reserves for 8 years including 
a 15 month deployment to Iraq.  He is interested in the culture of medicine, enjoys outdoor sports and is 

looking forward to exploring more of Montana.  



 

IMMUNIZATIONS IN MONTANA 

     I am a nurse consultant in the Montana Department of Health and Human Services (DPHHS)/Immunization pro-
gram. Having been hired into this new position January 2008, I am trying to make contact with health care providers 
serving adolescents. I’d like to let you and your membership know that the DPHHS Immunization program has infor-
mation for providers of care for adolescents, and parent and adolescents, related to adolescent immunization. 

     Now it is possible to access the Immunization program website by the address immunization.mt.gov. This is an 
easier access than going to the official Montana website and following related links, but the Immunization program 
website can be accessed in that way as well. There is a section on the Immunization website where information re-
lated to adolescent immunization has been posted. One of the items is a fact sheet from Centers for Disease Con-
trol to be used with parents of adolescents to alert the parents of the need for adolescents to have vaccines such as 
Tdap, human papillomavirus, and meningococcal. Adolescence is also a time for parents to evaluate whether or not 
the child is in need of “catch-up” vaccines for avoidance of hepatitis A & B, poliovirus, measles-mumps-rubella, and 
chicken pox. Other vaccines might be needed based on health conditions or occupational exposures. ACIP is now 
recommending that Influenza vaccine be routinely given annually to those 6 months to 18 years of age. 

     The Immunization program also has available, a brochure explaining the need for adolescent immunization. It is 
geared towards the adolescents and could be placed in waiting rooms. I have found parents of adolescents have 
appreciated the information in the brochure. 

     Another resource I’d like to let you know about is a document prepared by the Centers for Disease Control and 
Prevention (CDC) in April 2007. It is entitled Human Papillomavirus: HPV Information for Clinicians. It can be 
downloaded from the CDC website but our program could provide it via compact diskette if a practitioner were wish-
ing to have the information in that format. Do know of a way your membership could best be alerted to the availabil-
ity of this document? 

 Judith Gedrose, RN, MN, Nurse Consultant,  

Montana DPPHES, Cogswell Building, C-211, Helena, MT 59620-2951   PH # 406-444-4560  



 

Opportunities for leadership:  AAFP Commissions 

By Rebecca Canner, MD 

 

     Many members are unaware of the process by which the AAFP establishes and implements its policies.  The 
process actually has two major parts:  The Congress of Delegates and the Commissions.  Policies are debated 
and voted upon by representatives of the membership (2 from each state) at the Congress of Delegates which 
meets annually in the fall.  These policies then get referred to the Board of Directors which disperses the work to 
the various commissions for implementation.  These commissions are each made up of several members who 
are appointed by the board based on experience and expertise in the scope of work for that commission.  (See 

Fig 1). 

     The structure of commissions which do the work directed by the congress and board allows for greater partici-
pation in the work of the academy by each of its members.  Members of state chapters who have an interest in 
the work done by a particular commission or who have a desire to share their unique experience and expertise 
are encouraged to apply for membership on one of the commissions.  These applications must be supported by 
your state board and are then reviewed by the AAFP board. Appointees are selected each fall for a 4 year term 
beginning the following January.  Each commission meets twice a year in Kansas City,  and sometimes there is 

work to be done via email or conference call in between meetings. 

     The MAFP board of directors would like to encourage any members who wish to become more involved to   
apply for membership on the commission.  It always helps if we know who you are, so members who are inter-
ested in this type of work are also encouraged to run for a seat on the MAFP board of directors as well.  The more 

members we can have on these commissions, the greater our voice in the AAFP at the national level. 

Montana has had a good deal of representation on national commissions in recent years.  Dennis Salisbury, MD 
(Butte), has recently completed a term on the Commission on Continuing Professional Development and also 
served as chair of the Subcommittee on Scientific Programming.  Prior to a full-scale restructuring of the Commis-
sion structure in 2006, Jeffrey Zavala, MD (Red Lodge) was a member of the Committee on Rural Health.  Cur-
rently, I serve on the Commission of Membership and Member Services and chair the Special Constituencies 

Subcommittee. 

     For further information regarding the AAFP commissions please visit http://www.aafp.org/online/en/home/
aboutus/governance.html  or contact Linda Edquest, MAFP chapter executive or one of the board members/

officers. 



 

Political Action Committee Gives Family Physicians More Powerful Voice  

You can learn more about FamMedPAC at  

www.fammedpac.org, or call Mark Cribben at 1-800-494-3240 

 

MT WWAMI PreMed Conference 
April 12, 2008, MSU Bozeman  

By Jay Erickson, MD 
     Approximately 95 people attended the April 12th PreMed Conference in Bozeman, with mostly students along with  

undergraduate advisors from area colleges and universities. Presenters from UWSOM, MSU, the Montana Office of the  

Commissioner of Higher Education, and the MT WWAMI Clinical Education Office were on hand to offer details about  

the application and financing process, MCAT preparation, WWAMI/WICHE certification process in MT, and med school  

interview preparation. Also, mock interviews were offered with audience volunteers.  

     Dr. Robert Schoene , the newly appointed Associate Director of the WWAMI program, was the luncheon guest   

speaker. His personal and impassioned talk was well received by everyone. We extend a heartfelt thanks to our  

guestpresenters, Laurie Tobol with OCHE, Jane Cary for her MCAT session, Diane Noecker, a Financial Aid Officer, Pat  

Fero, an Admissions Officer and Felicity Abeyta, Program Coordinator of the Office of Multicultural Affairs, all with the  

UWSOM, and Dr. Robert Schoene. A very special thanks to our sponsors--without whom it would not have been  

possible to bring together this piece of the medical school process .   

 

For more information about the event or to access the PreMed manual, which covers everything students need to know 

about applying to the MT WWAMI program, go to http://uwmedicine.washington.edu/Education/WWAMI/

RegionalOffices/Montana.htm and click on the link to the manual.  The next conference is planned for spring 2010. 
 

New for Missoula ’08 Family Medicine Third-year Clerkship 
 

Missoula~Dr. Judy Visscher and Dr. Janice Gomersall 

The Family Practice Clerkship in Missoula has a unique opportunity to participate with many family practice  

doctors in a wide range of settings, including a multi-specialty clinic practice (Western Montana Clinic), a  

community health center (Partnership Health center), a hospital based single specialty practice (Community  

Medical Center), and an HMO (Curry Student Health Center at UofM). Family Practice physicians in each location  

have different styles--some focused on OB and family care, others on a more defined patient population, like the  

homeless or the university community. There is also diversity among our family practice physicians as to on-call 

 duties, with some physicians using hospitalists and others continuing to take night call for admissions and OB  

patients as well as ER visits.  This clerkship is a part of the third year Missoula TRACK, which allows third year  

WWAMI students to spend their third year in Missoula. 

 

 

 

 
 

 

 

 



 

Montana Family Physician of the Year, 2008 

Dr Ron Miller, Whitefish 
     During 36 years behind a st et hoscope in t he same small  t own,  a family 

doctor has a pret t y good chance of  wit nessing t he parade of  generat ions.  Dr.  

Ron Mil ler has been in t he f ront  l ines for many Whit ef ish famil ies — and 

count s t hat  part icipat ion as a great  j oy.  “ Relat ionships, ”  he said wit hout  

missing a beat ,  when asked t o consider t he favorit e part  of  his pract ice.  

“ I’ ve had pat ient s t hat  I del ivered t heir children,  and now I’ ve del ivered 

t hat  child’ s baby. ”   

     His sphere of  inf luence,  however,  st ret ches far beyond t he local.  He re-

ceived t he award in June at  t he academy’ s Annual Primary Care Conference 

at  Chico Hot  Springs.  Words didn’ t  come quit e so easily in his response t o 

t hat  honor.   “ I don’ t  real ly know what  t o say — I’ m humbled, ”  Mil ler said.  

“ I’ m honored t o get  it . ”    
     When t he award was announced,  Mil ler was at  t he end of  a ful l  day see-

ing pat ient s at  Glacier Peak Medical,  t he Baker Avenue building where he 

and his col leagues in Glacier Medical Associat es — one part -t ime and seven 

ful l-t ime family physicians,  t wo int ernist s and a family-medicine nurse prac-

t it ioner — are based.  His pat ient s may have been gone for t he day,  but  t he 

evening’ s paperwork was j ust  beginning for t he si lver-haired physician who 

has pract iced his ent ire career in Whit ef ish.   At  one point  Mil ler did it  al l ,  

serving as t he go-t o doctor for al l  of  a family’ s planned and unplanned medi-

cal needs.  But  he gave up emergency-room medicine t wo years ago.  Four years back,  he quit  doing obstet rical work.  

“ I t r ied t o cut  back my pract ice,  but  I’ m st i l l  j ust  as busy, ”  he said.  Mil ler and t he ot her physicians rotat e weekend 

dut ies t o st af f  t heir urgent -care cl inic,  t hen he maintains a schedule of  working four days a week wit h one day of f .   
     Dr.  Mil ler,  a nat ive of  Washingt on’ s Tri Cit ies area,  did his undergraduat e work at  Pacif ic Lut heran in Tacoma t hen 

went  t hrough medical school at  Universit y of  Washingt on in Seat t le.   His residency and t raining,  and f inal ly t he st art  

t o his career,  came in Whit ef ish.  “ I l iked t he mount ains,  I l iked t he Flat head,”  he recal led.  “ And t hey needed a physi-

cian in t heir group.”  Enamored of  t he Flat head’ s of ferings — hiking,  hunt ing,  f ishing,  skiing and more — Mil ler sunk 

family root s deep in t he val ley’ s soil  and never lef t .  He’ s even looking forward t o t he day when he has t he t ime again 

t o spend on al l  t he Flat head’ s out door amenit ies.  As he and Jeanie,  his wife of  41 years,  were raising t heir t hree chil-

dren,  t hey made t he t ime t o get  al l  f ive set s of  boot s on t he t rail  and down t he ski slopes.  He coached and helped 

wit h t heir Lit t le Dribblers,  Lit t le League and Babe Rut h schedules.  Mom and dad got  involved wit h t heir children’ s 

schools and encouraged t hem t o real ize t heir dreams t hrough higher educat ion.  Church l ife was as much a part  of  t he 

family as meal t ime.  The st rong family l i fe and value t hey put  on educat ion,  Mil ler said,  had a lot  t o do wit h al l  t hree 

of  t hem becoming high achievers.  

     Their eldest ,  Jon,  is a part ner in Glacier Medical Associat es and his wife,  Tami,  is raising t heir four children at  

home.  Jon Mil ler fol lowed his dad’ s foot st eps t o Pacif ic Lut heran,  t hen earned his medical degree t hrough t he Univer-

sit y of  Colorado,  did his residency in Spokane and came home t o Whit ef ish.  The family’ s t wo doct ors maint ain a close 

give-and-t ake relat ionship in and out  of  t he of f ice.  “ It ’ s a real  t reat ,  kind of  an honor t o see him want  t o do what  his 

dad did,”  Ron Mil ler said.   

     Daught er Lauri,  t wo years younger t han Jon,  holds a Mast er of  Divinit y degree and served in young adult  and yout h 

minist ries in At lant a.  Four years ago she and her husband,  Tom Haugen,  moved t o Zurich,  Swit zerland,  where Tom is 

assist ant  pastor for t he Engl ish-speaking Int ernat ional Prot estant  Church of  Zurich.  They’ re also raising t heir t wo chil-

dren on t he slopes of  t he Alps.   

     Son Bryan is t hree years younger t han his sist er.  He’ s an accomplished cinematographer l iving wit h his wife,  Kalen,  

in San Diego.  His credit s include “ Barely Enough, ”  t he document ary on research biologist  Kat e Kendall ’ s ground-

breaking Northern Cont inent al Divide Ecosyst em grizzly bear DNA st udy,  and t he Discovery Channel’ s Emmy-

nominat ed “ Deadl iest  Catch, ”  a document ary on king-crab f ishing of f  Alaska’ s coast .  “ They always said one of  t he 

t hings t hey were most  grateful for was being raised in Whit ef ish, ”  Ron Mil ler said.  Small-t own values sunk deep inside 

t he Mil ler children and shape t he way t hey l ive t heir l ives and raise t heir own famil ies.  

     Jeanie Mil ler is a nurse by t raining,  and for t he past  28 years has volunt eered ful l  t ime as t he t eaching leader for 

Kal ispel l ’ s Bible St udy Fel lowship.   
     Mil ler himself  st ays act ive in t he local Rot ary and lends his barit one voice t o t he praise t eam at  Christ  Lut heran 

Church.  For 15 years,  he also sang wit h Glacier Chorale but  st epped down nine years ago when he t ook on more re-

sponsibil i t y wit h a professional advocacy ef fort  on l iabil i t y insurance.  



 

     He’ s been an act ive member in t he Mont ana Academy of  Family Physicians since t he day he st art ed his medical 

pract ice 36 years ago.  He held al l  i t s of f icer posit ions;  was a delegat e t o t he nat ional academy for 8  

years;  f rom 1985 t o 1990 represent ed pract icing physicians on t he American Board of  Family Medicine,  charged wit h 

cert ifying physicians;  and was board president  in his f inal year.   
     But  his heart  l ies in educat ing t he next  generat ion of  doctors.  He served on t he Mont ana academy’ s educat ion 

commit t ee,  sat  for 6 years on t he AAFP nat ional commission for cont inuing medical educat ion and on t he AAFP  

Commission on Educat ion for 6 years.  

     In 1975,  Mil ler also st art ed t he WWAMI Whit ef ish communi t y cl inical t eaching unit .  Al l  family physicians in Glacier 

Medical Associat es are part  of  t his t raining facult y.  Mil ler coordinat ed t heir program for 27 years unt i l  f ive years ago 

when he handed over t he reins t o his son and Dr.  Jay Erickson.   “ One of  t he t hings when I was in medical school t hat  

propel led me int o family medicine was an experience similar t o t his, ”  Mil ler said.  

     Not  only does he see t his residency t eaching program as a chance t o re-creat e his own good fort une,  but  a chance 

for him and his fel low physicians t o cont inual ly ref resh t heir own learning.  And he t reasures it  as an opport unit y t o 

shape t he professional career and growt h of  medical st udent s.  He said his years working wit h t he academy on con-

t inuing educat ion and on t he American Board of  Family Medicine have been his most  professional ly sat isfying.  

“ Teaching student s, ”  he said,  has paid t he biggest  dividends in his own sense of  giving back t o his f ield.  It ’ s been huge 

“ having an impact  on t heir development , ”  he said — and,  t hrough t hat ,  a small  say in t he fut ure of  family medicine.   

  

This article was printed in the Daily Inter Lake newspaper March 31, 2008 and was written by reporter Nancy Kimball. She can 

be reached at 758-4483 or by e-mail at nkimball@dailyinterlake.com. Reprinted with permission. 



 

MAFP Request  for Nom inat ions 2009 
 

 

 The Montana Academ y of Fam ily Physicians is request ing nom inat ions for the  

MONTANA FAMI LY PHYSI CI AN OF THE YEAR.  The purpose is to honor a physician who 

exem plifies a com passionate com m itm ent  to im proving the health and well being of people 

and com m unit ies throughout  Montana. 

 The candidate m ust  be a m em ber in good standing of the MAFP and spend at  least  

fiftypercent  of his or her t im e in direct  pat ient  care. A nom inee should exem plify the ideals 

of fam ily m edicine, which include providing com prehensive, com passionate services on a  

cont inuing basis to the com m unity and possessing personal qualit ies that  m ake him  or her 

a role m odel to professional colleagues. 

 Any m em ber of the MAFP m ay subm it  a nom inat ion. Eligibilit y will be verified by the  

board of the MAFP. Qualified nom inees m ay be nom inated m ore than once;  however, a  

m em ber m ay receive the award only once.  Current  m em bers of the MAFP board are not   

eligible for nom inat ion. 

 The award presentat ion will be m ade during the MAFP Awards Banquet  held June, 

2009 during the sum m er MAFP annual m eet ing.  The physician chosen as the 2009 MAFP 

Fam ily Physician of the Year m ay be selected as Montana’s nom inee for the 2010 AAFP 

Fam ily Physician of the Year award. 

 Please send the nom inat ion form , a current  CV, a head/ shoulders photo of your 

nom inee, and up to 8 pages of support ing let ters/ docum entat ion from  colleagues or  

pat ients to the MAFP office no later than January 15th, 2009.  Find a copy of the  

nom inat ion form  and m ore inform at ion about  subm ission requirem ent  at  the Montana AFP 

web site:  

  ht tp: / / www.m ontanaafp.org/ online/ m t / hom e.htm l 

 

 

PREVI OUS HONOREES  

 

       2 0 0 6  +  +  +  John Pat terson, MD, Bozem an 

         2 0 0 7  +  +  +  Mark Zilkow ski, MD, W olf Point  

2 0 0 8  +  +  +  Ron Miller , MD, W hitefish           

               



 

Montana Academy of Family Physicians 

2021 11th Avenue, Suite 1      

Helena, MT  59601-4890   

Phone:  406-443-4000 

Fax:       406-443-4042 

 e-mail:  linda@mmaoffice.com 

59th Annual Meeting of  the Montana 

Academy of  Family Physicians 

Rock Creek Resort, Red Lodge, MT 

June 11-13, 2009 

We’re on the web!   

http://www.montanaafp.org/ 

Mission Statement 
 

As the representative of  

Family Medicine and Family 
Physicians in Montana, the 
Montana Academy of Family 
Physicians: 

 

Promotes Family Medicine; 

 

Provides education for Family  

Physicians; 

 

Represents the personal and 
professional interests of  

Family Physicians, and; 

 

Is the guiding force for quality 
primary care in Montana 

CAN YOU NAME EACH OF THESE 

PAST PRESIDENTS WHO ATTENDED THE 

2008 MAFP ANNUAL SUMMER MEETING??? 

?????..................PRESIDENTIAL  QUIZ, ANYONE…………????? 

E-MAIL ME YOUR ANSWERS FOR A DRAWING AT THE NEXT SUMMER MEETING      mstrekall@yahoo.com 

Whitefish Mountain Medical  

Ski Conference at  

Whitefish, MT   

Feb 3-7, 2009   


